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East Haven Board of Finance 

Regular Meeting Minutes 

September 20, 2023 
 

The East Haven Board of Finance held a Regular Meeting on September 20, 2023 at 7:00 P.M. in the Senior 

Center, 91 Taylor Avenue, East Haven, CT  06512. 

 

1.  Roll Call 

 

Mayor Joseph Carfora, Rich Esposito, Al Purzycki, Chris Perdo and Ron DeSena were present.  Ralph 

Vitale was also present via telephone. Beth Purcell was not present. Jim Keeley, Finance Director, was 

also present. 

 

2.  Read and Approve Minutes from July 19, 2023 

Al Purzycki made a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from July 19, 2023, Chris Perdo 

seconds.  Rich Esposito made a motion to approve the minutes from July 19, 2023, Chris Perdo seconds, 

all in favor. 

 

3.  Old Business 

 None 

 

4.  New Business 

 None         

 

5.  Public Comment 

 None 

 

Chris made a motion to waive the reading of all the account numbers and line items for each transfer. Al 

seconds.  All in favor. 

 

Jim Keeley stated all of these transfers are from 22/23 fiscal year. We are doing it all in one shot and we waited 

until all the bills came in to know exactly where we are.  Jim stated that he has gone through all of the “from” 

column, and made sure there is enough money in all of those accounts.   
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6. Animal Control: FY 22/23 

 

 
 

Al Purzycki made a motion to discuss. Chris Perdo seconds 

Discussion: Jim Keeley spoke and stated that the overtime account there was an employee that was getting near 

retirement that was utilizing their time before they left because they were not going to get paid out so 

(inaudible) we had to pay overtime.  In total Animal Control was $11,695. underbudget for their department so I 

am very happy with that. This should not happen next year.  

Roll call, all in favor, Motion carried. 
 

7. Fire Department: FY 22/23-Refer to Town Council
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Al Purzycki made a motion to discuss and refer to the Town Council.  Rich Esposito seconds. 

Discussion: Chief Marcarelli presented and stated he has an explanation of the overages. We had $9,675. Covid 

replacement costs. We had $132,785. in on-the-job injury replacement, $72,000.00 in military leave 

replacement costs. Actual costs of each one of those was covid $9,658., on the job injury $122,772.00, military 

leave was $57,911.00 for a total of $190,341.  We did have 3 employees that were in the fire academy and we 

paid them approximately $17,760.00 each for the 15 weeks they were in training plus a replacement cost in the 

firehouse.  We also had one paramedic who needed extensive paramedic remediation on overtime and 

replacement costs for that were almost $31,000.00 for a grand total of $489,165.45. That explains my shortage 

in my salary line.  We had enough in my other lines to cover that except for what we are going to contingency 

for. The gasoline/diesel-a few budgets ago the Town Council cut the gasoline line by about $25,000.00 and I 

spend about $60,000.00 on fuel and I explained to them we would continue to fill the trucks up and that is why I 

am short. Rich stated he appreciated the trucks being filled up and understands the gas prices continue to rise.  

Rich also asked if the 3 employees that went to the academy if they are full time staff.  Chief Marcarelli stated 

they are full time staff. Al asked what is happening next year and if we are ok on gasoline diesel or will it be an 

issue.  Chief stated the gas line was increased slightly.  Jim Keeley stated that for 23/24 the fuel line was 

increased by $22,000.00 and water was increased. It is much closer than it was. 

 

Roll call, all in favor, (Chris Perdo abstained) Motion carried 

 

8. Police Department: FY 22/23- Refer to Town Council 
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Al Purzycki made a motion to discuss and refer to the Town Council.  Chris Perdo seconds 

Discussion: Chief Lennon stated that essentially it is the same as the fire dept. Essentially we ran short of 3 

officers for almost the entire year. Also (inaudible) still paying for them and still replacing them. We were able 

to pick up most of our transfer from overtime from within our budget which included salary portions. Our 

transfer for gas and diesel is the same situation as fire department.  We are just under $48,000. short. The price 

of gas fluctuates so much now.   Al asked how we stand for next budget year. Jim Keeley stated we 

appropriated $65,000.00 more for gasoline.  Rich asked about staffing.  Chief Lennon stated there are still 3 

vacancies. It is a national problem finding qualified candidates.  

 

Al asked about the fleet. The chief stated there are new vehicles coming next year, it has been difficult getting 

them right now.   

 

Chris Perdo asked about the overtime and if that included the road jobs that we get paid back.  Chief stated that 

is a separate line item. Last fiscal year we have spent a lot more money than we have in the past just on waiting 

at the hospitals for risk protection orders.  It has sky rocketed 21/22 and 22/23. There was a new provision for 

risk protection orders and it called for 2 officers and therefore double overtime.  (inaudible) 

 

Roll call, all in favor, Motion carried. 
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8a Police Department: FY 22/23  

 

 
Chris Perdo made a motion to discuss. Rich Esposito seconds. 

Discussion: Chief Lennon stated he would address this and the next transfer at the same time. Earlier in the year 

the collective bargaining agreement was approved and accounts for some of the part time employees is for 

certain part time employees that are seasonal and then just the cost of everything that has gone up.  Al asked 

why we have 8, 8a, 8b and 8c.  Jim Keeley stated the reason it is being split is because they need different levels 

of approval.  Jim stated they go by line item. 

Roll call, all in favor, Motion carried. 

 

8b Police Department: FY 22/23 

 

 
Chris Perdo makes a motion to discuss. Al Purzycki seconds. 

Discussion: See Discussion above. 

Roll call, all in favor, Motion carried. 

 

8c Police Department: FY 22/23 
 

 
Chris Perdo makes a motion to discuss. Al Purzycki seconds. 

Discussion: This is going back to right around the time the budget is being approved and the shift differential 

changed a little bit with the collective bargaining agreement.  Al asked if this was taken care of with the budget 

for next year? Jim stated it should not be.  

    

Roll call, all in favor, Motion carried. 

 

9. Sanitation/Building Management: FY 22/23-Refer to Town Council 
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Al Purzycki made a motion to discuss and refer to the Town Council. Chris Perdo seconds. 

Discussion: Charlie Coyle stated this is for sanitation for the tipping fees and the amount of trash that we collect 

that we do not have a crystal ball on.  

Chris asked if recycling is getting to be more than trash. Charlie stated yes. Al asked if was based on the 

tonnage. Charlie stated yes.  Al asked if we are waiting in line for us to (inaudible).  Charlie stated that is minor 

compared to the tonnage. 

 

Roll call, all in favor, Motion carried. 

 

9a. Sanitation/Building Management: FY 22/23 

 
 

Al Purzycki made a motion to discuss.  Chris seconds 

Discussion: Charlie stated this is a similar situation. Al asked if this was the stuff you take to the water 

company. Charlie said yes. Jim stated we get the bills two times a year. 

Roll call, all in favor, Motion carried. 

 

10.   Public Service: FY 22/23- Refer to Town Council 
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Chris Perdo made a motion to discuss and refer to the Town Council. Rich Esposito seconds. 

Discussion: Charlie stated these are the tipping fees for our trash. Al stated it is the same line item on 9 and 10. 

Jim stated 9 and 10 they are the same line items. It is separated because we can get the first ones approved 

through BOF and we can get those paid and then I will have to wait for this one. Chris stated it looks like we are 

taking money out of snow and ice for recycling.  Jim stated our trash contract is up in 2024 so we hope we can 
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see where we stand. Since Covid I think people started cleaning out their homes.  Jim stated that the way it 

worked last time, the contract was signed it was a 5-year contract and we are trying to put all the trash in one 

contract or in agreement with all the vendors going forward.  Al asked what we pay for just garbage.  Charlie 

stated we do not know because our trucks go down with garbage and bulk so we must get creative with the bulk 

part and keep the trash, trash, because we do not know what our actual garbage is. Al asked what percentage of 

recycle is truly recycle.  The recycle goes to a different place per Mayor Carfora. Al stated he has seen reports 

that recycle is going to facilities and a fraction is being recycled. Jim stated that garbage per ton is still higher 

than recyclables per ton.   

 

Roll call, all in favor, Motion carried. 
 

 

11. General Services: FY 22/23- Refer to Town Council 
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Chris Perdo made a motion to discuss and refer to the Town Council. Al Purzycki seconds. 

Discussion: The biggest reason is that this is an appropriation that is revenue related. On the revenue side we 

generated $1.6 million in revenue. We are $692,000. over our budgeted amount on that side. That is a positive 

but for accounting purposes we need to allocate revenues on one side and appropriations on the other side.  

Roll call, all in favor, Motion carried  
 

12.  Town Requested Overtime: FY 22/23-Refer to Town Council 

 
Al Purzycki made a motion to discuss and refer to the Town Council.  Chris Perdo Seconds 

Discussion: This is for 2 reasons. There are a lot more activities going on in the Town. Secondly is there is an 

increase in wages as the contract was settled.  Thirdly, we have had some instances where the Mayor thought it 

was prudent to get police out there as we have had some instances in Town where he thought it was necessary 

to put extra officers on the streets to be sure the town was safe. Al asked what it looked like for 23/24. Jim 

stated he thinks it will be more aligned. 

Roll call, all in favor, Motion carried. 

 

  13.   Adjournment 

 

 7:30 meeting was adjourned. 

 

 

Dated This 26th Day of September, 2023,  

 East Haven, CT  06512 

 

Susan Mauro, Board of Finance Clerk 
 


